YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, May 2, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Bailey, M. Becker, M. Brubaker, M. Cao, R. Coombe, N. Couto, P. Darke, A. Dibo-Amany, S. Drummond, R. Freckleton, L. Gilbert, M. Gordon, L. Grier, R. Hili, R. Hornsey, S. Johnson, J. Kowlessar, R. Kruger, N. Lagerlöf, J. Lam, S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, A. Macpherson, H. Macrae, G. Melenka, H. Moore, S. Moradian, A. O’Connell, T. Ojo, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, M.M. Schiff, L. Seiler, Z. Spicer, M. Taylor-Dube (Secretary), S. Tufts, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, P. Wood, M. Zabrocki, M. Zryd

Guests: J. Atallah, T. Bhoola, F. Billingsley, S. Burley Hollows, T. Osborne 

Regrets:  A. Di Bartolomeo, N. Madras 

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair encouraged all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, and to see the land acknowledgement as a commitment to lineages, and diversity.

2. Academic Scheduling Review
Presentation
Guests:  Frankie Billingsley, Interim Deputy University Registrar, Student Records & Scheduling; Tom Osborne, Assistant Director, Academic Scheduling
Strategic Scheduling Evaluation | (.pdf)
Frankie Billingsley, Interim Deputy University Registrar, Student Records & Scheduling, addressed Faculty Council. She summarized the current situation of academic scheduling at York University and shared the following data points. 
The number of meets in Fall/Winter 2023 was 16012, of which 14951 were on the Keele Campus. There were 11365 on campus in-person meets in Fall/Winter 2023.
There were 6525 meets scheduled in Rooms Allocated Centrally (RAC) rooms.
For Keele Teaching Spaces, she noted that the capacity of 300 students is only 6 rooms in total. There are 1128 non-RAC spaces and 231 RAC spaces on Keele Campus. She expressed that the current student system is archaic and cannot provide data on waitlists. Scheduling has been a pain point for a long time.

Ad Adstra report and recommendations
Subsequently, she provided an overview of the Ad Astra report. Some findings included that there is currently enough space to do what is needed and Fridays are almost always free. The recommendations are to implement an academic scheduling policy that includes general guiding principles and agreed upon meeting patterns. Ms. Billingsley noted here that Meeting Pattern Analysis is on hold to the budget.

General Guiding Principles
1. Meeting patterns  
3-hour time blocks are the most used; however, there are many other variations. Ad Astra found that between 19-39% of classes are being offered outside the 3-hour time block. Currently, there are 47 meeting patterns based on York University Block Schedules but there are still classes that are requested out of block. The goal is to reduce the number of meeting patterns.

2. Maximum Enrolment Targets 
Ms. Billingsley explained that maximum enrolment numbers are used during planning and scheduling to ensure that there is sufficient resourcing and appropriate room assignments. She provided some data on FGS’ actual enrolment as a percentage of the proposed maximum enrolment. In Fall/Winter 2023, the Faculty of Graduate Studies had 741 in-person meets on the Keele Campus. Of those 741 meets, a total of 198 meets were scheduled “out of block”.
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Outcomes and future discussions
Finally, Ms. Billingsley shared the outcomes of the academic scheduling review. The common goals are the support for various pedagogical approaches, to increase class utilization to 85%-90%, to increase student satisfaction. In the National Survey on Student Engagement, York students claim that the scheduling of courses causes stress and anxiety. Additionally, as there is more space in non-RAC areas and there is a space audit coming from Facilities, they will be discussing with Faculties about how to work together to maximize use of these non-RAC spaces. 

Feedback
Ms. Billingsley asked Faculty Council members to provide their feedback.

Marcus Brubaker, Director, Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science, shared a concern that utilization might not make a ton of sense given graduate classes are small. Ms. Billingsley replied that the meeting analyses will take into considerations the differences between graduate and undergraduate.

Mike Zryd, Director, Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, asked for a summary of the changes planned for 2024. Ms. Billingsley responded in the chat, that the changes are “decreasing the vast number of meeting patterns and doing a better job of matching actual enrolment targets vs. the target.”

Dean Alice MacLachlan raised a question about room allocation being used as a maximum target for course enrollment. She is concerned that the data will be used to back course planning decisions to decide whether a class is cancelled or not. 
She noted that the data provided is undergraduate centric. Additionally, she stated that graduate data does not operate in the same way.

Heather Macrae, Director, Graduate Program in Political Science, inquired about the non-RAC spaces. She stated that there needed to be flexibility to schedule defenses, committee meetings, and have space available when it’s needed. However, often times it sits empty 60% of the day. She asked, “What does it mean for the space?”
[bookmark: _Hlk167876090]Ms. Billingsley replied that this exercise is not meant to change the ownership of these spaces, the ownership will remain with the Faculties. It will only seek to help better utilize the space when it’s not being used. Tom Osborne, Assistant Director, Academic Scheduling, suggested that the bookings could be made in 25Live.

Councillor Lisa Seiler stated that using data from the pandemic for the academic scheduling review is somewhat concerning. Ms. Billingsley replied that it was chosen deliberately.

Councillor Reiss Kruger asked if the data was divided by core classrooms and tutorials. He also mentioned that often times at the beginning of the term, tutorial rooms are switched many times, and this causes confusion for TAs and students alike. Tom Osborne stated that the requests are made by the departments for moves.

[bookmark: _Hlk167877004]Mike Zryd, Director, Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, noted that courses taught in the School of Arts, Media, Performance and Design require rooms specific to pedagogy such as a large screen for film projections. There is specialized use of the room. In response, Ms. Billingsley explained that the process to request these features in a room is already in place.

Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Ms. Billingsley and Mr. Osborne for their presentation.

3. Minutes (Previous Meeting, April 4, 2024) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

4. Business Arising from the Minutes
Letter from President Rhonda Lenton to Chair Markus Reisenleitner, April 2024 | (.pdf)
Letter from President Rhonda Lenton to Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh, President, YUGSA, April 2024 | (.pdf)
Chair Markus Reisenleitner informed Council that he had received a reply from President Lenton regarding the hortative motions submitted to the President and the Provost. In the response, a letter that was sent to the York University Graduate Students’ Association (YUGSA) was included.  
5. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan thanked Council members for their contributions during a very demanding remediation period. She acknowledged their labour of working with students, as Council members and as supervisors. She also noted that she appreciated the feedback and assistance with crafting student-centred remediation principles. Additionally, she recognized that this has been a difficult year and the current existential questions universities are facing. 

Dean MacLachlan shared good news that in the federal budget there has been an increase in Tri-Council funding and additional scholarships. She talked about the impact for York University. There will be a structural change to the Tri-Council; however, more information is needed. She spoke about the grant supporting workshops that are provided by FGS and thanked those who participated. 

Dean MacLachlan highlighted the upcoming Graduate Supervision Hub conference “Collaborative, Constructive, Considerate: Fostering Dialogue on Best Practices in Graduate Supervision in Canada” that is being held on May 31 in collaboration with Memorial University. Over 300 participants have enrolled. There is a lot of excitement on how to move forward with Canadian national guidelines for graduate supervision. 
6. Updates to Regulations ~ Intellectual Property 
For approval
Associate Dean, Academic, Cheryl van Daalen-Smith
Motion (.docx)
Approved at the April 10, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Associate Dean Academic, Cheryl van Daalen-Smith re-introduced this item to Council. 
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith provided a brief summary of the policy. She noted that a working group was convened. Consultations followed with the York University Faculty Association and the Central Administration. The policy is an outcome of a discussion on legal principles, ethical principles, role of authorship, and the ownership of content, and the inclusion of an Indigenous lens. It is accompanied by an Intellectual Property checklist. This policy represents an upstream approach to avoiding conflict with students. Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith highlighted the importance of fostering growing consensus at the beginning of the supervisor-student relationship.
Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith informed Council that the Office of the Vice-President Research and Innovation is currently creating a research scholarly agreement/memorandum of understanding to reflect what was agreed upon. As per the new regulation, conflict resolution will be led by the Dean. The University does not have a conflict resolution policy in these instances. 
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,
“that the changes to Faculty regulations involving intellectual property be APPROVED.”

7. Updates to Regulations ~ Graduate Programs (new sections) 
For discussion
Motion (.docx)
Dean Alice MacLachlan re-introduced this item to Council. She appreciated the prior discussions around this item and the attempt to provide a definition around research creation based programs versus professional programs. She informed Council members that it would not be voted on at the meeting, as she is requesting feedback from Council before it is brought to a vote. She stated that she will be attending an Ontario Council on Graduate Studies conference on how to define professional graduate programs and research-based programs and that she wanted to bring Council members’ input and feedback to the conference.
Mike Zryd, Director, Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies, noted the difference between research creation degrees being funded versus professional degrees not being funded. Moreover, he stated that we have to maintain the distinction between the two, but at the same time allow for the substantive porousness that exists. Dean MacLachlan echoed these comments, mentioning the need to make room for exceptions. 
Councillor Reiss Kruger wondered about the possibility of creating some kind of third degree option, so that the distinction between research and professional doesn’t get lost to the general public. Dean MacLachlan added that people are looking for scholarly experiences and conducting research in professional degrees.
Richard Hornsey, Associate Dean Academic and Students at Lassonde, stated that he is working on developing new master’s degrees at Lassonde. Currently, Lassonde does not have professional degrees. Councillor Hornsey spoke about the applied research with companies. He mentioned that every discipline has their own nomenclature and questioned if we can include the word “professional” in the title of the degree. 
Chair Markus Reisenleitner shared that you cannot apply a parallel structure between Master’s and PhD. PhD implies a certain breadth different from a master’s degree. He noted that it’s a call for caution. 
8. Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council 
For approval
Changes to the Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council | (.docx)
Approved at the April 10, 2024, meeting of Academic Planning & Policy Committee
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, M. Michael Schiff summarized the two small changes in this proposal:  that the Associate Dean Students be made an ex officio non-voting member of the Academic Planning & Policy Committee, and that the voting status of the Chair of Council be clarified for Nominating Committee, where they would be a voting member and recognizing that the Chair of Council and of Academic Planning & Policy Committee are usually the same individual.
It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED,

“that the changes to Structure, Rules and Procedures of Council be APPROVED.”

9. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Associate Dean Academic and Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee representative, shared that the academic conduct policy is still on the table, and that it will be going to Senate. She also noted that for the pass-fail, credit/no credit policy there has been insufficient consultation and guidance on how to make better use of this policy and how programs use it, as well as the impact on the Grade Point Average.
Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee representative Saskia Van Viegen reported that the Provost and Dean of Faculty of Health provided a drafting planning structure for the medical school. Marcia Annisette, Vice-Provost Academic, provided a report on non-degree studies to the Committee. She also noted that there had been a discussion about micro-credentials, and that the province will be releasing a micro-credentials framework. Additionally, she mentioned that there was a presentation and discussion led by the Provost on building confidence post-strike. 
Senate Executive Committee representative Naomi Couto did not have any information to report for this meeting.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Senate representatives and stated that there were no other reports this month.
10.  Senate Synopsis
For information
Summary of the Senate meeting of March 28, 2024 (URL/pdf)
The Senate synopsis was received for information.

11.  Other Business
Associate Director, Graduate Academic Affairs, M. Michael Schiff informed Councillors that we are still accepting nominations for positions on FGS Council’s Standing Committees for the upcoming year. He thanked everyone who has put their name forward to date.

Associate Dean Academic, Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, informed Councillors that the Thesis and Dissertation formats regulation is effective May 1, 2024. She also mentioned the regulation around the approach to paying external examiners is coming into effect May 1, 2024. Lastly, she noted that the inaugural newsletter for the Supervision Hub will be coming out shortly. The newsletter will highlight best practice tips, and reminders about policies. 
12. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:16 p.m.
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Actual Enrolment as a % of Proposed Max Number of Keele FGS Percentage of Keele FGS

Enrol Meets Meets at each Enrol %
90% or higher 105 14% of meets with at least 90% enrol
70% - 89% 155 21% of meets between 70% - 89% enrol
50% - 69% 172 23% of meets between 50% - 69% enrol
20% - 49% 221 30% of meets between 20% - 49% enrol
19% or less 88 12% of meets between 0% - 19% enrol
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